












7.) Final Plan Review for a Major Subdivision entitled Subdivision of 
Ellsworth Shopping Center for DK Ellsworth Shopping Center LLC. The 
proposal is to subdivide and reconfigure approximately 22.5 acres of land 
currently or previously owned by DK Ellsworth Shopping Center LLC (Tax 
Map 131, Lots 13, 14, 17, and 25) into four lots consisting of 4.67 acres (the 
current site of Oriole Way Townhouses), 10.96 acres (the current site of the 
Ellsworth Shopping Center), 2.73 acres (the proposed site of Foster Street 
Apartments Phase 1), and 3 acres (the proposed site of Foster Street 
Apartments Phase 2). The land is located in the Urban and Downtown zones. 

Nancy St. Clair of St. Clair Associates joined the meeting to represent the 
applicant. 

Mrs. St. Clair gave a description of the subdivision to the board. 

Mr. DeLeo asked ifthere would be any changes made to the 3 acres ofland 
needed for the Foster Street Apartments since one of the buildings has been 
eliminated from the plan. Mrs. St. Clair answered that there will be no changes to 
the lot lines. 

Chairman Fink opened a public hearing at 6:51 PM. With no comments 
submitted through ZOOM or through email/phone, the public hearing was 
subsequently closed. 

There was a brief discussion in regards to easements on the property. 

John DeLeo moved to approve the Final Plan for Major Subdivision entitled 
Subdivision of Ellsworth Shopping Center. John Fink seconded the motion 
and with no further discussion, the motion passed unanimously (5-0). 

8.) Final Plan Review for a Major Use Site Development Plan & Major 
Subdivision entitled Foster Street Apartments for DC Predevelopment LLC. 
The proposal is to construct 41 apartment units (one market rate 12-unit building 
& one senior housing 29-unit building) on a 6.16 acre parcel (Tax Map 131, Lots 
13, 14, and a part of lot 17) located on Foster Street and Oriole Way, located in 
the Urban and Downtown zones. 

Nancy St. Clair of St. Clair Associates and Kevin Bunker of DC Pre­
Development, LLC joined the meeting. 

Mrs. St. Clair gave a description of the project. She explained that there have been 
no changes made to Phase I of the project since the previous meeting when this 
application was tabled. Phase II of the project has some significant changes from 
the last meeting. One of the previously proposed 12-unit market rate buildings has 
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been eliminated from the plan. The remaining building has been moved slightly to 
the North and the West resulting in more space between the Easterly property line 
and the sidewalk on Foster Street. The curb cut proposed on Foster Street has 
been moved 100 feet to the West. This has addressed the sight distance issue and 
also eliminated the need to do any clearing of vegetation along Foster Street. Mrs. 
St. Clair added that as part of the submission materials an updated letter from 
their traffic engineer was included and states that the relocation of the driveway 
now meets and exceeds the municipal sight distance requirements. With the 
reduction of the units they were also able to reduce the number of parking spaces 
for the market rate building. There are now 20 parking spaces compared to the 
original 36 spaces that were proposed. As a result they have been able to reduce 
the impervious surface area and can now treat storm water runoff with a grassed 
under drained soil filter located in the Southwest corner of the site. Three bio 
retention cells will also be installed around the comers of the building. 

Mr. Geel asked if the stormwater will still drain into the municipal system on 
Foster Street as previously proposed. Mrs. St. Clair answered that the stormwater 
will still tie into the municipal system. 

Mr. DeLeo inquired ifthe applicant will still expand the City stormwater system 
as was previously proposed. Mrs. St. Clair explained that they are still proposing 
to install a new 15-inch line to be installed in Foster Street. 

Mr. DeLeo commented in regards to an anonymous email received from a tenant 
of Oriole Way apartments in regards to Kevin Bunker's plan to generate income 
and his future ability to sell or convert the affordable senior housing apartments. 
Mr. Fink explained that matters such as these are not within the control of the 
Planning Board. Mr. Fink added that the board serves to ensure proper land use 
and not someone's ability to make money. Mr. Bunker explained that with 
affordable housing there are provisions in place with Maine State Housing that 
effectively prevent developers from evicting affordable housing tenants to convert 
the units to market rate. Also, the TIF in place with the City prevents that for 30 
years. Maine State Housing restrictions go for a 45-year period, which is 18 years 
beyond the depreciable basis of the building. 

Chairman Fink opened a public hearing at 7:06 PM. With no additional 
comments submitted through ZOOM or through email/phone, the public 
hearing was subsequently closed. 

Rick Lyles moved to approve the Final Plan for a Major Use Site 
Development entitled Foster Street Apartments. John David Burks seconded 
the motion and with no further discussion, the motion passed unanimously 
(5-0). 

8.) Adjournment 

Rick Lyles moved to adjourn the meeting, John DeLeo seconded the motion, and 
it passed unanimously (5-0). The meeting was adjourned at 7:08 PM. 
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Minutes prepared by: Kerri Taylor, Development Services Coordinator. 
Minutes approved by Ellsworth Planning Board on September 2, 2020. 

Date John Fink, Chairman 
Ellsworth Planning Board 
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